Town of Glenville

Planning and Zoning Commission

Monday, October 13, 2014
Glenville Municipal Center

18 Glenridge Road

Glenville, NY 12302             

**DRAFT**
Present:
Mike Carr, Jim Gibney, Tom Bodden, Tim Yosenick and Pat Ragucci
Excused:
Javier Tapia
Absent:
Kurt Semon
Also Attending:
Paul Borisenko, Building Inspector, Kevin Corcoran, Town Planner, Peg Huff, Town Attorney, Dana Gilgore, Engineering, Jim Martin, Town Board Liaison, and Chris Flanders, Recording Secretary
1.  
Approval of the agenda

Motion: T. Bodden     Seconded:  T. Yosenick    

Vote: Ayes:  5      Noes: 0       Absent:  2        

MOTION CARRIED

Approval of the minutes of the September 8, 2014 meeting
Motion:  T. Yosenick     Seconded:  P. Ragucci
Vote: Ayes:  5
      Noes: 0       Absent:  2
MOTION CARRIED
2.  CapitaLand Realty, LLC               
          
Site Plan Review - Public

      37 Saratoga Road                                         
          

Hearing - Final 

CapitaLand Realty, LLC, located at 37 Saratoga Road, has applied for Site Plan and Conditional Use Permit approval to construct a new 15,825+/- square foot automobile dealership with associated parking, stormwater facilities and landscaping. The project site is zoned General Business. 

Tom Andress, ABD Engineering represented the applicant.  He briefly described the project.  The applicant plans on retaining the existing building and construction of a new 16,000 sq. ft. building on the recently re-zoned land.  The whole project will be on about 7 acres.  The main concern has been lighting, including existing lighting pollution.  The lighting plan will mitigate the existing problems by the removal and replacement of light poles currently in front of the building.  The new height will be a maximum of 26 ft., and the lights will be LED with shields.  Per review by MJ Engineering, third-party engineering firm for the Town, both interior and perimeter lights will have shields.  As this property is adjacent to residentially zoned property, a 4 to 6 foot berm will be installed, with evergreen plantings on top of the berm as a buffer.

It was noted that required variances have been granted by the Zoning Board of Appeals.
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Joel Bianchi, MJ Engineering, has reviewed the stormwater plan.  He said he is tying up a few loose ends with Mr. Andress, and is generally comfortable with the proposal.  The drainage basin located in the front of the building is now piped to the rear.

J. Bianchi stated the lighting design meets the current standards.  When the project is complete, foot-candles will be measured again to ensure compliance by field verification.

Attorney Peg Huff asked about the status of the Department of Transportation approval of the curb-cuts and was told final permits are not yet in place. 


Chairman Carr opened the scheduled public hearing.  With no one wishing to speak, the hearing was then closed.
MOTION

In the matter of the final site plan review application by CapitaLand Realty, LLC for the construction of a new 15,825+/- sq. ft. automobile dealership with associated parking located at 37 Saratoga Road, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby conditionally approves the application.  The Commission’s decision is based upon the following findings:

1.
The proposed use does conform to other applicable provisions of the Zoning Ordinance, including, but not limited to, landscaping requirements, building design, off-street parking requirements, building setbacks, fence requirements, sign regulations, storm water management and erosion control requirements, etc.

2.
The proposed use does exhibit adequate and logical vehicular access and circulation, including intersections, road widths, curbing, and traffic controls.

3.
The proposed use does exhibit satisfactory pedestrian and bicycle access and circulation, including separation of pedestrian traffic from automobile traffic, the placement and usefulness of on-site sidewalks and walkways, the accommodation for pedestrians at adjacent street intersections, and overall pedestrian and bicyclist safety and convenience.

4.
The proposed use does exhibit adequate and logical location, arrangement, and setting of off-street parking and loading areas.

5.
The proposed use does exhibit adequate and logical placement, arrangement, size, and design of buildings, lighting, and signs.

6.
The proposed use does provide for the adequate type and arrangement of trees, shrubs, and other landscaping elements, as they relate to visual and noise buffering of adjacent sites and the reduction of visual impacts from the street.

7.
The proposed use does demonstrate adequate provisions for the collection and/or disposal of storm water, sanitary waste, and garbage.
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8.
The proposed use will allow for adequate on-site snow plowing and snow storage.

9.
The proposed use does demonstrate adequacy and durability of structures, roadways, utilities, and landscaping in areas with moderate to high susceptibility to flooding, ponding, and/or erosion.

10.
The proposed use does retain existing trees and vegetation for aesthetic reasons, and minimize soil erosion and siltation.

11.
The proposed use does protect adjacent properties against noise, glare, light pollution, odors, litter, unsightliness, or other objectionable features.

12.
The proposed use does provide suitable open space for buffering and/or recreation purposes.

Conditions of Approval:
1.  County comments regarding curb cuts are to be addressed properly. 
2.  Applicant is to provide lighting verification post construction to address any possible adverse light pollution.

3.  Comments addressed in Oct. 7, 2014 letter from MJ Engineering to the Town of Glenville are to be addressed satisfactorily. (attached and made part of these minutes)
Motion:  M. Carr     Seconded:  P. Ragucci
Vote: Ayes:  5
      Noes: 0       Absent: 2
MOTION CARRIED
3.  Garry Garrett      

Minor 4-lot Subdivision 

     Maple Avenue Extension         
        
Preliminary - continued from September and 


Final – Public Hearing
The applicant is requesting minor subdivision approval to create three new single-family building lots on an existing 3.38 acre parcel located at the northwest corner of Glenridge Road and Maple Avenue Extension.  Access for the new lots would be on Maple Avenue Extension. The proposed subdivision will include public water and sanitary sewer. The property is zoned Suburban Residential. 

Raymond Koch, Land Surveyor, was present to address the Commission.  He described the proposed project near the new round-about on Maple Avenue.  He stated the shed that was straddling one of the lot lines will be removed.  Mr. Koch said the applicant is also requesting a minor sewer district extension to his property, and his request is on the Town Board meeting agenda for October 15th.  
There were no other issues to be discussed regarding this application.
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MOTION

In the matter of the preliminary minor 4-lot subdivision application by Garry Garrett, located at Maple Avenue Extension, the Planning and Zoning Commission finds that this application will not result in a significant potential adverse environmental impact.  Consequently, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby issues a negative declaration.

Motion:  M. Carr     Seconded:  T. Bodden
Vote: Ayes:  5
      Noes: 0       Absent: 2
MOTION CARRIED
Chairman Carr then opened the hearing to the public.  With no one wishing to speak for or against the application, the hearing was then closed.
The applicant will return to the next Planning and Zoning Commission meeting after the public hearing regarding the sanitary sewer extension scheduled for the Town Board meeting October 15, 2014.
4.  Amedore Homes, LLC             
Major (140-lot) Subdivision

     Hillside Drive & Comanche Road
(Preliminary – continued from August) 
Amdeore Homes is seeking Major Subdivision approval to create 140 single-family building lots on an existing 214-acre parcel located between the existing Glen Oaks and Indian Hills neighborhoods.  The proposed subdivision will include public water and sanitary sewer, along with stormwater management facilities and 54.3 acres of protected wetlands.  The property is zoned Suburban Residential & Land Conservation.
Brett Steenburgh, P.E., Terresa Bakner, Esq., and John Bossalini, Amedore Homes, represented the applicant.  Mr. Steenburgh stated they are looking for preliminary approval.  
Mr. Steenburgh stated sewer and water reports have been provided to the Town.  The Department of Public Works has reviewed it and found the capacity is ample to address discharge from the new homes.  Town Water District #11 will be extended throughout the entire parcel, creating a loop with Baldwin Road properties.  There is more than enough volume and pressure to serve the new homes.
B. Steenburgh said the applicant will be requesting lot width variances from the Zoning Board of Appeals.  

A phasing plan was also requested, and B. Steenburgh described the five phases that are planned as 1 – Hillside Drive into the site, 2 – Indian Hills and Tomahawk Trail, 3 – Haviland Drive extension, 4 – village lots, and 5 – the two ‘satellite’ lots, #139 and #140.  
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M. Carr then reviewed items discussed at the agenda meeting as follows:

· Easements have been adjusted to maximize the accessibility for the Town per TDE.

· Water supply is technically sound according to TDE.

· Sewer system will be tied to Freeman’s Bridge Road, no capacity issues per Dana Gilgore and TDE.

· Outstanding items that remain are minor in nature and typical in other applications similar to this and smaller applications.

· Applicant must prepare phasing traffic plan for construction and construction related activities and identify all roads that will be utilized during construction.

· Town will require a bond to cover any traffic damage that may result from the construction activities.  (Ms. Bakner added that after an assessment of the current conditions of the roads, a bond will be posted to repair any damage to the roads and return them to the conditions, or better than the conditions, they are in now.)
· Variances number 20 at this point, applicant must provide listing of all variances to the Town for review and comparison, scaled drawings have been provided to the Town. (Mr. Steenburgh stated there are now 25 variances being requested.)
· Applicant shall confirm lot layout with Town for Lot #71.

· Ownership of grinder pump for Lot #140 must be finalized to insure no additional cost to tax payers for maintenance or repair.  (This lot may be serviced by a privately-owned grinder pump.  The applicant and Dana Gilgore are in contact with DEC regarding this and the results may be that the homeowner will be responsible.)
· Phase 4 must involve the Village of Scotia for sewer and road improvements. (John Bossalini has met with village officials regarding extending utilities to Phase 4 homes.  Mr. Bossolini does not anticipate any issues to arise.  Ms. Bakner said the village phase is at the end of development to allow time for village processes to be completed.) 
· Applicant needs to provide temporary turnaround details for construction activities.

· Need loading calculations for the sewer for Town and TDE review.  (D. Gilgore stated these calculations have been provided and they are satisfactory.)
· School bus routes, how they will be affected during construction of subsequent phases, if vehicular traffic moves through a previously built portion of the project.  
(This is addressed in memo dated October 9, 2014 to John Bossalini from Wendy Holsberger and Alanna Moran of Creighton Manning Engineers.  The construction plan for the project will include coordination with the Scotia-Glenville school district.)
· Schenectady County referral comments need to be addressed completely including the easement for the drainage swale adjacent to lots 90, 91, 99, 98, and 97.

· Split rail fences will demarcate wetland and wetland buffer areas and will be written in the deed for each property.
When asked about the ownership and maintenance of the wetlands, T Bakner stated that Amedore Builders will own and maintain, and will also continue to look for a participating land trust interested in the parcel.  Of the 214 acres, 62 acres are being developed.  The remainder of the site, which includes wetland and uplands, will stay forever wild.  Karl Parker, Department of Environmental Conservation, will produce a list of activities homeowners can undertake in their back yards if they buffer a wetland area.  The split rail fence will provide a visual barrier.  A plot plan is provided at real estate closings indicating the fence placement.
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B. Steenburgh said the building layout through the site is phased from exterior to interior, main roads first, then accessory roads, with cul-de-sacs last.  With sewer and water lines established, drainage management areas are built.  Houses are not built on speculation, but by contract.  
M. Carr stated there is more correspondence that has been received this past week which will be reviewed.  Included in this correspondence is a letter from MJ Engineering regarding the status of the review, a Alpha Geoscience letter/hydrology review, a neighborhood petition, correspondence from McNamee, Lochner, Titus & Williams, P.C., and several letters and emails from Glen Oaks and Indian Hills residents.
T. Bakner listed reasons supporting the issuance of the SEQR negative declaration including the recommendation by the Glenville Environmental Conservation Commission, that this is an unlisted action, which is one is that does not carry a presumption that an EIS is required, the property has been zoned for this use for years, the density of the project is under what is allowed, as wetlands and uplands are being preserved, the ACOR has approved the project, test pits have been done throughout the site in reviewing the aquifer recharge and engineering has been adjusted to comply with restrictions.  
Attorney Peg Huff suggested the report from Alpha Geoscience be reviewed by the Town’s TPE, MJ Engineering.  Mr. Steenburgh will review it as well.
T. Bodden asked how critical the variances are to the project.  Ms. Bakner said the number of lots would be impacted.  Without the variances, Mr. Steenburgh guessed the number of lots would be about 130.  He also stated there are 4 lots on each cul-de-sac which is consistent with what is in these neighborhoods now.

MOTION
Resolution of the Town of Glenville Planning and Zoning Commission

Amedore Homes Glen Oaks Single-Family Residential Subdivision

WHEREAS, Amedore Homes has proposed to build a 140 lot single-family residential subdivision on 214 acres located in the Town of Glenville; and

WHEREAS, the property is zoned Suburban-Residential and Land Conservation and is surrounded by other built properties, including the Indian Hills and Glen Oaks residential neighborhoods, that are similarly zoned and have been developed for many years as residential subdivisions; and

WHEREAS, the location of the NYSDEC wetlands on the property has been approved in writing by the NYSDEC as of September 25, 2012, and the documentation has been provided to the PZC and Town staff; and

WHEREAS, the location of the federally regulated Waters of the US has been approved in writing by the USACOE as of December 21, 2012, and the USACOE has issued a permit for the residential subdivision as of September 5, 2014; and

Planning & Zoning Commission Meeting Minutes

October 13, 2014

Page 7
WHEREAS, the application to the PZC for subdivision approval included the submission by the applicant of the Part 1 of the Environmental Assessment Form (EAF) and supporting documentation including a traffic study prepared by Creighton Manning Engineering, the wetlands application, including the Habitat Management Plan and assessment of threatened and endangered species as well as common flora and fauna, a stormwater management report, a sewer and water report, and other environmental documentation (as set forth on the attached list of documents); and

WHEREAS, the NYS Office of Parks Recreation and Historic Preservation has issued a letter dated January 7, 2014 indicating that the project will have no effect upon cultural resources in or eligible for inclusion in the National Registers of Historic Places; and

WHEREAS, the Superintendent of the Scotia-Glenville Central Schools provided a letter to the PZC, dated February 13, 2014, in support of the project; and   

WHEREAS, the EAF Parts 2 and 3 are on file with the Town; and

WHEREAS the GECC recommended to the PZC that, the PZC, as lead agency, issue a negative declaration of environmental significance; and

WHEREAS, the PZC established itself as SEQRA lead agency and conducted a coordinated SEQRA review for this unlisted action, issuing a negative declaration of environmental significance for the residential subdivision on August 11, 2014; and

WHEREAS, the PZC also referred the application to the Schenectady County Planning Board and on September 2, 2014 the Schenectady County Planning Board made recommendations concerning improved maintenance access to the proposed stormwater management facilities and protections for the watercourse/drainage to be provided at the rear of lots 90, 91, 99, 98 and 97, concerning adding notes and building envelopes to the plan to ensure that the deed restrictions protecting wetlands and streams are effective, concerning adding a note to the plans identifying the adjoining farm operation, and concerning requiring a construction phasing plan; and

WHEREAS, the PZC has accepted the recommendations of the Schenectady County Planning Board and will ensure that prior to filing the final plat all of the recommendations will be incorporated onto the final plat; and

WHEREAS, the PZC held a duly noticed public hearing on the preliminary plat which was well attended and recorded in the minutes; and

WHEREAS, the PZC has required the applicant to revise the plans to address many of the concerns and has also had the applicant provide additional detail on the stormwater plan, the project phasing, and the projected traffic; and

WHEREAS, the PZC has considered the comments of the public at many of its meetings since it began reviewing this project in the fall of 2013, as did the Glenville Environmental Conservation Commission during its meetings; and
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WHEREAS, the PZC asked the applicant to consider other locations for the entrance into the project, specifically a County Road—Baldwin Road, however, the Director of Engineering of the Schenectady County Department of Engineering and Public Works has determined in a letter dated May 16, 2014 that such an entrance is not approvable due to the roadway configuration and sight distances on Baldwin Road; and

WHEREAS, the PZC recognizes that this property has been zoned for residential subdivisions, similar to the residential subdivisions that surround the proposed residential subdivision and that development of this area for residential purposes is consistent with the Town’s Comprehensive Plan, and in particular the Land Use Plan portion of the Comprehensive Plan, which targets this property for “suburban residential” development; and
WHEREAS, this residential subdivision will be served by public sewer and water that is being constructed solely at the Applicant’s expense and the extension of sewer and water lines into this area of the Town is a public benefit of the project; and

WHEREAS, the roadways and the sewer, water and stormwater infrastructure will be offered to the Town Board for dedication; and 

WHEREAS, the PZC has carefully reviewed the comments of the public and any involved and interested agencies which have been received since the issuance of the negative declaration on this unlisted action and hereby reaffirms the issuance of the Negative Declaration; and

WHEREAS, both the Town’s designated engineer, MJ Engineering and Land Surveying, P.C. and the Town Staff have carefully and thoroughly reviewed the plans and have provided comments to the applicant which have been sufficiently addressed for the preliminary plat approval stage of the review;  

WHEREAS, the PZC has carefully reviewed the standards for preliminary plat approval for  residential subdivisions in the Town of Glenville Code and determines that the preliminary subdivision plat complies with the requirements with the exception of the following two issues—the roadways are narrower than allowed by Town Specifications, however, the Town Board has granted a waiver that allows the roadways to be narrower and the subdivision will require necessary area variances from the Town of Glenville Zoning Board of Appeals—an application is pending before the ZBA; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the PZC hereby approves the preliminary subdivision plat subject to the following conditions which must be met before the final subdivision plat may be submitted:

1)  Issuance of the NYSDEC Freshwater Wetlands Permit and Water Quality Certification by the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation;

2) Ensuring that all of the notes and plan modifications recommended by the Schenectady County Planning Board are shown on the final plat;

3)  Completion of the technical details on the SWPPP to the satisfaction of Town Staff and engineer;
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4)  Obtaining any necessary area variances from the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Glenville;

5)  Obtaining approvals from the Village of Scotia for the extension of the Village’s road and for sewer and water to service the ten lots in the last phase of the development will be required prior to filing of the last section of the final plat;

6)  Obtaining the necessary approvals for the sewer and water system from the New York State Department of Health, New York State Department of Environmental Conservation, and Town of Glenville Department of Public Works will be required prior to filing of any sections of the final plat.

7)  Review of all subsequent technical correspondence or any correspondence submitted to the Town, positive or negative, up to the date of final approval.
8)  The extension of Glenville Water District #11 to provide service to the new homes.
Motion:  M. Carr     Seconded:  P. Ragucci
Vote: Ayes:  5
      Noes: 0       Absent: 2
MOTION CARRIED
With no further business to conduct, the meeting was adjourned at 8:15 pm.
The next meeting of the Town of Glenville Planning and Zoning Commission is to be held on Monday, November 10, 2014.  The agenda meeting will be held Monday, November 3, 2014. 
Submitted by Chris Flanders, Stenographer:    
Filed with Linda Neals, Town Clerk:
____________________________________            
_________________________________
